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Why have we misjudged so gravely? 
Many cases to be made against Nixon 

What I want to know is: why have we 
known so little? Why have we misjudged 
so gravely? I ask the questions, at this 
point, clinically, without prejudice to any 
future right to giVe way to anger. 

Little more than a week ago the Presi-
dent of the United States told the entire 
country and the entire world that the 
invasion of South Vietnam would be re-
pulsed, that that was the solid military 
judgment of General Abram's. 

Today the South Vietnamese are al-
most everywhere in tatters, the millions 
of pounds of bombs we continue to dump 
over North Vietnam and much of South 
Vietnam appear to be about as related to 
stopping the North Vietnamese offensive 
as underground atomic explosions in 
Amchitka. One province is gone, another 
teeters at the brink, the refugees swarm 
out of the cities in such numbers as the 
Chinese did during the Thirties fleeing 
the Japanese, the South Vietnamese 
army falls apart, whole regiments and 
divisions become nothing more than 
journalistic abstractions. Why didn't we 
know? Anticipate it? Warn against it? 

There are many cases to be made 
against President Nixon, but let us con-
fine ourselves to the one that says sim-
ply: with all his experience, with his 
knowledge of the dozen times his prede-
cessor ventilated an optimism which 
proved to be inopportune to the point of 
being macabre, what did he do to over-
haul the means by which he got his 
information? 

Is it the fault of General Abrams, who 
was there before President Nixon was 
elected? What is the nature of Abrams' 
misestimates: was it on the morale of 
the South Vietnamese that he guessed 
wrong? If so, why did he guess it 
wrong? Did he make enough allowances, 
in his estimates, for the morale factor? 
if not why not? Did the Defense Depart-
ment probe the matter, or simply accept 
the estimates of the commander in the 
field? Did the CIA contribute to the esti-
mate? When, early in Mr. Nixon's term, 
the CIA advised that Vietnamization 
would not work, were its arguments con-

' futed, and if so by _whom, using what 
rguments, what analysis? 

Or was it the military strength of 

North Vietnam that we misestimated. 
The President told us that it was last 
October that we discovered that the ene- 
my was preparing for a great offensive. 
Indeed: did we know on what scale the 
enemy was preparing? Did our intelli-
gence services perform usefully? Did we 
weigh the amount of equipment being 
off-loaded from the Soviet freighters? 
Did we know the nature of the material? 
Did we infer the uses to which it would 
be put? Did we organize our defenses, 
given the assumptions, competently? 

There are many things to be focused 
upon in the next weeks, having to do 
with the consequences of what is happen-
ing in Vietnam, but one of them surely 
is the dumbfounding. incompetence of our 
calculations. We have been made to 
sound like Nicholas II, confidently advis-
ing the court that the imperial navy 
would knock-out Japan in three weeks. 

How many other mistakes, and miscal-
culations, have we made, are we relying 
on: As we have sat in Helsinki playing 
poker, have we proceeded on the basis of 
information put together by the same 
people who put together the information 
on which we have relied in Vietnam? 
General Thieu has gotten around to fir-
ing a couple of generals. Will we? Do we 
ever fire generals: Senator McGovern 
points out that although we have only 
one-fifth as many men under arms these 
days as we had during the height of the 
Second World War, nevertheless we have 
as many high-grade officers now as 
then. How come? Lincoln occasionally 
found it necessary to change his gener-
als, why is it we haven't? 

Do we need to completely revamp our 
intelligence system? What about the 
State Department? And of course the 
Army. 

There are a lot of people who, after 
assimilating the loss of South Vietnam 
and the victimization of those South Viet-
narrcse who fought because we told 
them on network teevee that we would 
never let them go down, are going to ask 
the hard technical questions, and they 
are not going to spare the Army, indeed 
they may very well not spare the Com-
mander-in Chief, and I'm not so sure 
they should. 


